














further demonstrated his professional competence by his success in the membership 
examination of the Royal College of Pathologists. He was later promoted to the post 
of Senior Clinical Pathologist.  

His superb diagnostic skills made him the definitive consultant for the difficult cases 
in the department. With his sharp eyes and intelligent mind, he analyzed a case starting 
with basic principles in anatomy and histopathology. His motto was 大膽假設，
小心求證 (boldly hypothesize, carefully verify). On more than one occasion, his 
earlier observations on certain pathologic conditions in Xian were later validated and 
published by other workers.

Generations of pathologists who were trained in Queen Mary Hospital between the 
mid 70s and early 90s were indebted to Dr. So for his guidance. He was a respectable 
and caring mentor, spending hours with colleagues at the double-headed microscope 
and going through cases with much patience. Occasionally, the topic of discussion 
would stray off to their personal life and frustration, and sound advice and useful tips 
based on his wisdom of life would be given. When allocating the autopsy cases, he 
would reserve a hepatitis B positive case for himself, and let the inexperienced trainees 
do the negative ones. With a fatherly smile, he said he was old enough not to worry 
about contracting the infection.     

Dr. So had enjoyed his retired life in Australia with his family since 1992. His 
popularity had won long-lasting friendship with his colleagues. Quite a few of us 
visited him in Brisbane. His beautiful garden with the various flowers and plants was 
most impressive. 

Dr. So was indeed a man of broad mind and vast knowledge, as what his name                      
寬宏 literally meant. As a pathologist, he had been our role model by virtue of his high 
standard of work and devotion to the profession. As a teacher, he inspired his students 
and trainees by his passion for pathology and unreserved teaching. As a human being, 
he possessed the kind of personal integrity that stood the test of time: generosity, 
kindness, humility and strength in face of adversity. Even in his final days, his great 
warmth was felt by those around him. He never grumbled or complained. The nurses 
in the ward started their days by kissing him on his forehead.

He is survived by his beloved wife of 52 years, Anne; his daughter Lily and son-in-law 
Terence, both dentists; and his grandson Brian. His former colleagues in HKU sent a 
memorial donation to the Leukemia Foundation. His charming smile would remain in 
our memories.

Dr. LUK Sheung Ching, Ivy
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In 1991, friends, colleagues and former students of the late Dr. CHAN Woon 

Cheung endowed a fund in his memory to promote education, training and 

research in Pathology. This fund shall only be applied towards the promotion of 

education, training and research in Pathology, such as research grants for studies 

in Pathology, or grants to support training in Pathology, including passage fees 

and subsistence, where the training is conducted in Hong Kong or the applicant is 

currently working in Hong Kong. Local and overseas workers in Pathology, both 

members and non-members of the Hong Kong College of Pathologists, may apply 

for the grants for the purposes set out above.

For those who are interested, please download the application form from our 

College website (www.hkcpath.org) and return the completed application form 

to the Registrar. If the fund application is aimed for conducting medical research, 

please also complete the last 2 pages of the application form with submission of 

the requested information. Please note the new requirements which have been 

published in our last newsletter (20(2): P.11). These requirements are also listed 

in the new application form. The deadline for application submission is 31 May 

2012.

We would like to take this opportunity to congratulate our awardee of last year, 

Dr. CHOI Wai Lap. We are looking forward to his report on his exciting research 

project.
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